
The annual meeting of the Shoshone Municipal Water Joint Powers Board was held at its Water Treatment Plant, July 13, 2015, at 10:00 a.m.


PRESENT:

Bryan Lee, Craig Sorenson, Don Richards, Steve Miller, Jim Hillberry, and   



  J.R. Gonzales.
                   ABSENT:     Jim Mentock 
 
ALSO PRESENT: Frank Page, Craig Barsness, Dave Midthun, Dexter Woodis, and Susanne Lee

Minutes

Chairman Miller called the meeting to order at 10:00 a.m. by asking for approval of the minutes of the June 8, 2015 board meeting and the June 15, 2015 work session.  Don Richards made a motion to approve the minutes of the June 8, 2015 board meeting as printed.  Second by Bryan Lee.  AYE:  Board Members:  Lee, Sorenson, Richards, Miller, Hillberry, and Gonzales.  NAY: none. Motion carried.
The Manager noted that the June 15, 2015 work session meeting minutes had been corrected to reflect Jim Mentock’s absence from that meeting. Don Richards made a motion to approve the June 15, 2015 work session minutes as corrected. Second by Craig Sorenson. AYE:  Board Members:  Lee, Sorenson, Richards, Miller, Hillberry, and Gonzales.  NAY: none. Motion carried.

Bills

Two lists of bills were presented.  Chairman Miller asked for approval of the June 30, 2015 bills list totaling $49,743.73.  There was brief discussion regarding this bills list. Jim Hillberry made a motion to approve the bills as listed.  Second by Craig Sorenson.  AYE:  Board Members:  Lee, Sorenson, Richards, Miller, Hillberry, and Gonzales.   NAY: none. Motion carried. 
Chairman Miller asked for approval of the July 13, 2015 bills list totaling $42,255.52. There was brief discussion regarding this bills list. Don Richards made a motion to approve the bills as listed.  Second by J.R. Gonzales.  AYE:  Board Members:  Lee, Sorenson, Richards, Miller, Hillberry, and Gonzales.   NAY: none. Motion carried.
Public Comments

Chairman Miller asked for public comments.  There were no public comments.
Election of Officers

Chairman Miller called for the election of officers for the coming year. Jim Hillberry made a motion to reinstate the current slate of officers (Steve Miller, Chairman; Bryan Lee, Vice Chairman; Craig Sorenson, Secretary; and Jim Hillberry, Treasurer.) Second by Craig Sorenson. AYE:  Board Members:  Lee, Sorenson, Richards, Miller, Hillberry, and Gonzales.   NAY: none. Motion carried.

Selection of paper of record
Don Richards made a motion to continue with the Powell Tribune as our paper of record for the next year. Second by J.R. Gonzales. AYE:  Board Members:  Lee, Sorenson, Richards, Miller, Hillberry, and Gonzales.  NAY: none. Motion carried.

Designation of depositories
There was discussion regarding depositories. Bryan Lee made a motion to designate First Bank of Wyoming and WYO-STAR, as depositories of the Shoshone Municipal Pipeline funds for the coming year. Second by Craig Sorenson. AYE:  Board Members:  Lee, Sorenson, Richards, Miller, Hillberry, and Gonzales. NAY: none. Motion carried.

Disclosure of interest form
The board members and the Manager signed and handed in their Disclosure of Interest forms.

Conflict of interest
The Manager reminded everyone of the board’s Conflict of Interest Policy.
Proposed FY-2016 Budget

The Manager distributed the proposed budget, noting that very little had changed since the preliminary budget formed in March. The budget is normally approved at the June board meeting but we waited until the results of the Control Systems Improvement (SCADA, Phase II) project bid were in. The Manager reviewed each budget item and any changes. Bryan Lee made a motion to approve the FY-2016 proposed budget as presented, contingent upon the bid award for the SCADA Phase II project. Second by J.R. Gonzales. AYE:  Board Members:  Lee, Sorenson, Richards, Miller, Hillberry, and Gonzales. NAY: none. Motion carried.

Update on the deep bed anode cathodic protection system project

· Electrical Ally has finished their work at the plant and BPS. They still need to pull a bit of wire but they are mostly done.

· Dexter Woodis has installed the conduit to the projected well site at the BPS. Dexter reported that he relocated the rock channel that was about 30 feet south of the building about 50 feet so that vehicles can drive around the building. The road work is ongoing.

· Bill Spickelmire and Frank Page have completed the specifications for the bid and these have been submitted to Tracy Copenhaver for review.

· Prequalification packages were received from WBI Energy of Billings, Montana, and ICORR of Morgan, Utah. Both packages had slight irregularities.
Bryan Lee made a motion to prequalify ICORR and WBI Energy, and to waive the irregularities in the prequalification submittals. Second by Craig Sorenson. There was discussion regarding the motion. Craig Sorenson withdrew his second. Bryan Lee withdrew his motion.

Bryan Lee made a motion to prequalify ICORR and WBI Energy, to waive the irregularities in the prequalification submittals, and to close the prequalification period. Second by Craig Sorenson. AYE:  Board Members:  Lee, Sorenson, Richards, Miller, Hillberry, and Gonzales. NAY: none. Motion carried.

Jim Hillberry made a motion to advertise for bids for the Cathodic Protection Upgrade Deep Bed Anode Well Project. Second by Don Richards. AYE:  Board Members:  Lee, Sorenson, Richards, Miller, Hillberry, and Gonzales. NAY: none. Motion carried.

Update on the control systems improvement (SCADA, Phase II) project

· The bid opening took place on Tuesday, June 30, 2015. One bid was received on time from Browns Hill Engineering of Littleton, Colorado, in the amount of $365,918.00. Yukon Electric of Albuquerque, New Mexico, did submit a bid, it arrived two days late and was returned unopened. 
· Bob Martin, our engineer, recommends accepting the Browns Hill Engineering bid.

Craig Sorenson made a motion to award the bid for the control systems improvement (SCADA, Phase II) project to Browns Hill Engineering for the amount of $365,918.00 and to authorize the Chairman to sign the contract documents. Second by Bryan Lee. AYE:  Board Members:  Lee, Sorenson, Richards, Miller, Hillberry, and Gonzales. NAY: none. Motion carried.

· There was discussion regarding the installation portion of the project.
Update on the reservoir vents and hatches upgrades

· The Chief Plant Operator reported that the vents at the plant and Deaver were upgraded due to the EPA’s determination of significant deficiencies in our last sanitary survey. 
· Production Machine fabricated the new vents, increasing the vent area from 3 square feet to 9 square feet. The new vent is a good design and fit and went together well and by the July 1, 2015 deadline.

· The Manager reported that the EPA has received pictures of the new vent and they are pleased with the results.

· The hatches have an upgrade deadline of December 31, 2015. A consultant from NG tanks met with us last week to give us a cost estimate. He is sure we can meet our deadline.

FY-16 wage brackets and step increases
· The Manager distributed copies of the 2015 salary survey and FY-16 proposed wage brackets and step increases. The salary survey is complete. The results showed us that our operators’ salaries are competitive, the Chief Plant Operator wages and the Chief Pipeline Operator wages are low, and the Administrative Assistant wages are slightly low. 

· Due to Dexter Woodis’ additional and upcoming increase in responsibilities, the Manager recommended he be placed in the Water Foreman category of the salary survey.
· The Manager made recommendations of adjusting the wages of the Chief Operator, the Chief Pipeline Operator, and the Administrative Assistant to bring them in line with the salary survey and adjusting the operators’ wages scales by the Wyoming Cost of Living Index of 1.1%.

At 11:26 a.m., Jim Hillberry made a motion to go into executive session to discuss personnel matters. Second by Bryan Lee.

(Frank Page, Dave Midthun, Susanne Lee, and Dexter Woodis left the meeting.)

(At 11:35, Craig Barsness left the executive session.)

At 11:49 a.m., the board returned to their regular meeting.

(Craig Barsness, Dave Midthun, Susanne Lee, and Dexter Woodis rejoined the meeting.)

Bryan Lee made a motion to approve the wage brackets and step increases as presented and to promote Dexter Woodis to the Water Foreman pay grade. Second by J.R. Gonzales. AYE:  Board Members:  Lee, Sorenson, Richards, Miller, Hillberry, and Gonzales. NAY: none. Motion carried.

Bryan Lee made a motion to raise the Manager’s salary to $99,000.00. Second by Craig Sorenson. AYE:  Board Members:  Lee, Sorenson, Richards, Miller, Hillberry, and Gonzales. NAY: none. Motion carried.

Approve payment of WWDC loans

Craig Sorenson made a motion to approve payments in September on the WWDC loans directly from WYO-STAR funds (the Treatment Plant payment is $755,385.22.00 and the Pipeline loan payment is $471,266.86) and to authorize the Chairman and Manager to sign all paperwork necessary to make those payments. Second by Don Richards. AYE:  Board Members:  Lee, Sorenson, Richards, Miller, Hillberry, and Gonzales. NAY: none. Motion carried.

Chief Operator Report

· The CPO distributed the monthly Production Report.

· We had a very good June, up quite a bit from May. Pipeline water loss is up slightly with the shorter month – percentage is down because of volume. 
· Chemical costs are up significantly due to very dirty water/turbidity. Hardness has been low so we are feeding a lot of lime. Finished water quality has been very good.

· Water usage trends – everyone is up except Deaver. NRWD is significantly up from last year due to the addition of the Northend users.
· Quarterly DBPs – excellent results with THMs at 21, HAAs at 19.

Manager’s Report

· WYO-STAR interest for June is up slightly. April’s interest was recalculated due to an error on WYO-STAR’s part, resulting in April’s interest being 0.248%, May 0.207%, and June 0.311%.

· Water use figures are up 13% over last June and up 13% for the fiscal year. We have had a few rain storms after the 4th of July that damped down production.

· The Manager and Chief Pipeline Operator attended the WYDOT SLIB meeting on June 22 to hear about WYDOT’s projects in the county for the coming year. They spoke with Shelby Carlson and Lyle Lamb, WYDOT engineers, about the Lovell Oasis Junction project, requesting to receive plans as soon as possible. Shelby assured them they would have them soon. We have not received anything yet.

· The Manager wrote Shelby Carlson a letter detailing the first pipeline relocation project’s timeline of funding and construction so that they would understand that the current schedule of the WYDOT’s Oasis Junction project was not realistic due to the unavailability of plans to SMP necessary to request an engineering RFP and funding.

· The Wyoming Retirement Systems contribution share for the employer will increase by 0.75% on August 1st. The employee share went up a year ago.

· The annual audit began on July 9th. They will resume the audit on July 20th.

Other Business

There was no other business to report.

Adjourn

At 12:15 p.m., Craig Sorenson made a motion that the meeting be adjourned Second by Bryan Lee.  AYE:  Board Members:  Lee, Sorenson, Richards, Miller, Hillberry, and Gonzales.   NAY: none. Motion carried. Meeting adjourned.


Attest:
   

Chairman

Secretary

